# NOTES

#### 1 Capitalism and the birth of modern sport

- 1 Anon., The Jockey Club, or A Sketch of the Manners of the Age, London, 1793, p. 2.
- 2 The foremost works on play come from sociologists, most notably Johan Huizinga's *Homo Ludens*, originally published in 1938, and Roger Callois's *Man, Play and Games*, originally published in 1958.
- 3 V. Gordon Childe, What Happened in History? London, 1942. A useful critique can be found in Neil Faulkner, 'Gordon Childe and Marxist Archeology', International Socialism, no. 116 (Autumn 2007), pp. 81–106. For a more contemporary discussion of the relationship, see, for example, Keith Thomas's introduction to The Oxford Book of Work, Oxford, 1999.
- 4 For example, see the discussion in Allen Guttmann, From Ritual to Record, New York, 1978, ch. 1.
- 5 Roland Renson, 'Traditional Sports in Europe', in Tony Collins, John Martin and Wray Vamplew (eds), Encyclopedia of Traditional British Rural Sports, Abingdon, 2005, pp. 1–19. Alessandro Arcangeli, Recreation in the Renaissance: Attitudes towards Leisure and Pastimes in European Culture c. 1425–1675, Basingstoke, 2003, ch. 6.
- 6 John McClelland, Body and Mind: Sport in Europe from the Roman Empire to the Renaissance, Abingdon, 2008. John Marshall Carter, Medieval Games: Sports and Recreations in Feudal Society, Connecticut, 1992. Thomas S. Henrick, 'Sport and Social Hierarchy in Medieval England', Journal of Sport History, vol. 9, no. 2 (Summer, 1982), pp. 20–37.
- 7 George Orwell, The Road to Wigan Pier, London, 1937, p. 148.
- 8 Andrew Leibs, Sports and Games of the Renaissance, Connecticut, 2004. Jean-François Loudcher, 'The Origins of French Boxing: Bare-knuckle Duelling, Savate and Chausson 1820–45', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 18, no. 2 (2001), pp. 168–78.
- 9 For an English-language outline of the history of sport in France see Richard Holt, Sport and Society in Modern France, London, 1981.
- 10 Baseball is referred to in Jane Austen, Northanger Abbey, Oxford, 1980, p. 7, written in 1798–99.
- 11 Elliott Gorn, *The Manly Art*, Ithaca, NY, 1986, pp. 46–68, and Elliott Gorn and Warren Goldstein, *A Brief History of American Sports*, New York, 1993, pp. 49–53.
- 12 For a more detailed exposition of this view see Eric Hobsbawm, Industry and Empire, Harmondsworth, rev. edn 1999, pp. 10-16. For an outline of the debate on the

transition see Perry Anderson, Arguments within English Marxism, London, 1980, and Ellen Meiksins Wood, The Origin of Capitalism: A Longer View, London, 2002, pp. 11–72.

- 13 Lawrence Stone, *The Crisis of the Aristocracy*, 1558–1641, Oxford, 1968, p. 383. For aristocratic gambling in general, see pp. 567–72.
- 14 The Broughton-Slack fight is described in Pierce Egan, Pancratia, or, a History of Pugilism, London, 1812, p. 47.
- 15 For a broad discussion of gambling in eighteenth-century France, see Thomas M. Kavanagh, Enlightenment and the Shadows of Chance, Baltimore, 1993, esp. pp. 67–106.
- 16 Henry Fielding, An Enquiry into the Causes of the Late Increase of Robbers and Related Writings, Oxford, 1988, p. 84.
- 17 Richard Tuck and Michael Silverthorne (eds), Thomas Hobbes On the Citizen, Cambridge, 1998, p. 94.
- 18 Specifically on this, see Joyce Oldham Appleby, Economic Thought and Ideology in Seventeenthcentury England, Princeton, NJ, 1978 and The Relentless Revolution: A History of Capitalism, New York, 2010. For a broader discussion of these developments, see Ellen Meiksins Wood, The Origin of Capitalism, New York 1999.
- 19 Quoted in John Henry, 'Science and the Coming of Enlightenment', in Martin Fitzpatrick (ed.), *The Enlightenment World*, Abingdon, 2004, p. 24.
- 20 In Bernard Mandeville, The Fable of the Bees: or, Private Vices, Publick Benefits, London, 1724, p. 464.
- 21 Adam Smith, An Inquiry into the Nature and Causes of the Wealth of Nations, Chicago, 1976, p. 18.
- 22 It should be noted that this pre-dated sport's use in the service of Social Darwinism by around 100 years.
- 23 Pierce Egan's Book of Sports, no. XXII (1833), p. 337.
- 24 Anon., The Jockey Club, or A Sketch of the Manners of the Age, p. 2.
- 25 Pierce Egan, Pancratia, or, a History of Pugilism, p. 6.
- 26 Pierce Egan, Boxiana, 1824 edition, London, p. 1.
- 27 For a broader discussion of the development of leisure, see J.H. Plumb, *The Commercialisation of Leisure in Eighteenth-century England*, Reading, 1973 and Neil McKendrick, John Brewer and J.H. Plumb, *The Birth of a Consumer Society: The Commercialization of Eighteenth-century England*, London, 1982.
- 28 Raymond Williams, *The Long Revolution*, London, 1961, pp. 202–12. Michael Harris, 'Sport in the Newspapers before 1750: Representations of Cricket, Class and Commerce in the London Press', *Media History*, vol. 4, no. 1 (1998), pp. 19–28.
- 29 The earliest newspaper advertisement for boxing I have been able to locate is in the Weekly Journal With Fresh Advices Foreign and Domestick, 16 April 1715.
- 30 The Whitacre–Gretton exchange can be found in the Daily Post (London), 13 November 1727.
- 31 Eric Hobsbawm, Industry and Empire, pp. 63-5.
- 32 James Boswell, *The Life of Samuel Johnson*, London, 1907, vol. 2, p. 720. Pierce Egan notes the centrality of London to sport in the 1700s in his *Boxiana*, 1818 edition, p. 136.
- 33 See, for instance, the examples cited by Wolfgang Behringer, 'Arena and Pall Mall: Sport in the Early Modern Period', German History, vol. 27, no. 3 (2009), pp. 331–57.
- 34 Douglas Hay et al., Albion's Fatal Tree: Crime and Society in Eighteenth-century England, London, 2011 (new edition); E.P. Thompson, Whigs and Hunters, Harmondsworth, 1975. The fullest discussion of the emergence of rules for sport can be found in Wray Vamplew, 'Playing with the Rules: Influences on the Development of Regulation in Sport', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 47, no. 7 (May 2007), pp. 843–71.
- 35 Karl Marx, 'Contribution to the Critique of Hegel's *Philosophy of Law*' (1843), in *Karl Marx and Frederick Engels Collected Works*, Moscow, 1975, vol. 3, p. 106.
- 36 Wray Vamplew, *The Turf*, Harmondsworth, 1975, pp. 17–25; Dennis Brailsford, *British Sport: A History*, Cambridge, 1992, pp. 53–5.
- 37 Quoted in James Christie Whyte, History of the British Turf from the Earliest Period to the Present Day, London, 1840, vol. 1, p. 389.

- 38 Warren Goldstein, Playing for Keeps: A History of Early Baseball, Ithaca, NY, 1989, p. 143.
- 39 The best account of early boxing remains Dennis Brailsford, *Bareknuckles: A Social History* of Prize Fighting, Cambridge, 1989.
- 40 For an outline of Figg's career, see Egan, Pancratia, pp. 32-35. Daily Post, 21 January 1725.
- 41 John Broughton, Proposals for Erecting an Amphitheatre for the Manly Exercise of Boxing, London, 1 January 1743, p. 2.
- 42 Broughton, Proposals for Erecting an Amphitheatre, p. 3.
- 43 Daily Journal, 26 July 1725. The fullest account of the development of cricket is David Underdown's Start of Play: Cricket and Culture in Eighteenth-century England, Harmondsworth, 2000.
- 44 In 1793 the *Sporting Magazine* reported on nine cricket matches for stake money of 1,000 guineas.
- 45 Weekly Journal or Saturday's Post, 16 May 1719.
- 46 Derek Birley, A Social History of English Cricket, London, 1999, p. 18.
- 47 Underdown, Start of Play, p. 88; Harris, 'Sport in the Newspapers before 1750', p. 25. Birley, A Social History of English Cricket, p. 27; Sporting Magazine, vol. 2, June 1793, p. 134.
  48 The start of the
- 48 These are reprinted in the Sporting Magazine, vol. 2, June 1793, pp. 134-6.
- 49 Details of stake money compiled from the 1793 and 1800 editions of Samuel Britcher's A Complete List of All the Grand Matches of Cricket that Have Been Played in the Year 1793: With a Correct State of Each Innings. And the Articles of Cricket Inserted, with an Old Cricket Song, London, 1793.
- 50 Stefan Szymanski, 'A Theory of the Evolution of Modern Sport', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 35, no. 1 (2008), pp. 1–32.
- 51 Peter Clark, British Clubs and Societies 1580–1800: The Origins of an Associational World, Oxford, 2001.
- 52 See Gorn and Goldstein, A Brief History of American Sports, pp. 40-60.
- 53 For the rules of golf, see Vamplew, 'Playing with the Rules: Influences on the Development of Regulation in Sport', pp. 846–7.
- 54 Peter Radford, The Celebrated Captain Barclay: Sport, Money and Fame in Regency Britain, London, 2001.
- 55 P.F. Radford and A.J. Ward-Smith, 'British Running Performances in the Eighteenth Century', *Journal of Sports Sciences*, vol. 21, no. 5 (May 2003), pp. 429–38.
- 56 For more on changing perceptions of the nature of time, see E.P. Thompson, 'Time, Work-discipline and Industrial capitalism', *Past & Present*, vol. 38, no. 1 (1967), pp. 56–97.
- 57 D.P. Blaine, An Encyclopedia of Rural Sports, London, 1840, p. 1206–12. G. Jobey, 'Cockfighting in Northumberland and Durham during the Eighteenth and Nineteenth Centuries', Archeologia Aeliana, vol. 20 (1992), p. 16.
- 58 J.-F. Loudcher, 'A History of Savate, Chausson and "French Boxing" 1828–1978', Sport in History, vol. 27, no. 3 (Sept. 2007), pp. 459–86.
- 59 Richard Holt, Sport and Society in Modern France, p. 142.
- 60 As is argued, for example, by Allen Guttmann in From Ritual to Record, New York, 1978.
- 61 London Gazette, 4-7 April 1719.
- 62 For White Roding, see Derek Birley, *Sport and the Making of Britain*, Manchester, 1993, p. 115. For Kettering, see E.P. Thompson, 'The Moral Economy of the English Crowd in the Eighteenth Century', *Past & Present*, vol. 50, no. 1 (1971), p. 116.
- 63 See the wide range of football types in Hugh Hornby, Uppies and Downies: The Extraordinary Football Games of Britain, London, 2008.
- 64 Montague Shearman, Athletics and Football, London, 1887, p. 260.

# 2 Class conflict and the decline of traditional games

1 Derby and Chesterfield Reporter, 7 February 1845, quoted in Anthony Delves, 'Popular Recreation and Social Conflict in Derby, 1800–850', in Eileen Yeo and Stephen Yeo (eds), Popular Culture and Class Conflict 1590–1914, Brighton, 1981, p. 94.

- 2 Martin Walsh, 'November Bull-running in Stamford, Lincolnshire', *Journal of Popular Culture*, vol. 30 (1996), pp. 233–47. Stamford contrasts with the *encierro* in Pamplona, where the bull chases the citizens through the town.
- 3 Quoted in Robert Malcolmson, *Popular Recreations in English Society 1700–1850*, Oxford, 1973, p. 104.
- 4 The fullest exploration of the concept of Merrie England can be found in Ronald Hutton, *The Rise and Fall of Merry England: The Ritual Year 1400–1700*, Oxford, 1996.
- 5 Keith Thomas, 'Work and Leisure in Pre-industrial Society', *Past & Present*, vol. 29 (1964), pp. 50–62.
- 6 For the debate on recreational continuity, see Hugh Cunningham, Leisure in the Industrial Revolution, c. 1780–1880, London, 1980 and Peter N. Stearns, 'The Effort at Continuity in Working-class Culture', Journal of Modern History, vol. 52, no. 4 (1980), pp. 626–55.
- 7 There is a considerable literature on this debate, the most important contributions being Robert W. Malcolmson, *Popular Recreations in English Society*; Eileen Yeo and Stephen Yeo (eds), *Popular Culture and Class Conflict 1590–1914*, and J. Golby and A. Purdue, *The Civilization of the Crowd: Popular Culture in England, 1750–1900*, London, 1984. Two useful contributions to the debate can be found in Emma Griffin, 'Popular Culture in Industrializing England', *Historical Journal*, vol. 45 (2002), pp. 619–35 and Peter Borsay, *A History of Leisure*, London, 2006.
- 8 For the role of pubs in maintaining traditional sports, see Tony Collins and Wray Vamplew, Mud, Sweat and Beers: A Cultural History of Sport and Alcohol, Oxford, 2002.
- 9 Christopher Hill, Reformation to Industrial Revolution: A Social and Economic History of Britain 1530-1780, London, 1967, p. 20.
- 10 E.J. Hobsbawm and George Rudé, Captain Swing, London, 1969, pp. 27-36.
- 11 See Ellen Meiksins Wood, The Origin of Capitalism: A Longer View, London, 2002, pp. 125-46.
- 12 Quoted in Hobsbawm, *Industry and Empire*, Harmondsworth, rev. edn, 1999, p. 79. The importance of fixed pieces of land for football games can be seen in David Dymond, 'A Lost Social Institution: The Camping Close', *Rural History*, vol. 1, no. 2 (Oct. 1990), pp. 165–92.
- 13 The classic account of this process is E.P. Thompson, 'Time, Work-discipline and Industrial Capitalism', *Past & Present*, vol. 38, no. 1 (1967), pp. 56–97.
- 14 Hansard, 24 May 1802, quoted in Cobbett's Weekly Political Register, 21 September 1805, p. 423.
- 15 Michael Perelman, The Invention of Capitalism: Classical Political Economy and the Secret History of Primitive Accumulation, Durham, NC, 2000. Wray Vamplew, Pay Up and Play the Game: Professional Sport in Britain 1870–1914, Cambridge, 1988, p. 39.
- 16 Douglas A. Reid, 'The Decline of Saint Monday 1766–1876', Past & Present, vol. 71, no. 1 (1976), pp. 76–101.
- 17 Peter Bailey, *Leisure and Class in Victorian England*, London, 1978. R.D. Storch, 'The Policeman as Domestic Missionary: Urban Discipline and Popular Culture in Northern England 1850–80', *Journal of Social History*, vol. 9 (1976), pp. 481–509.
- 18 Derby and Chesterfield Reporter, 23 February 1832, quoted in Malcolmson, Popular Recreation, p. 113.
- 19 Horatio Smith, Festivals, Games and Amusements, London, 1831, p. 122. Emma Griffin explores the issue of recreation and changing leisure spaces in her England's Revelry: A History of Popular Sports and Pastimes, 1660–1830, Oxford, 2005.
- 20 E.P. Thompson, The Making of the English Working Class, London, 1963, p. 451.
- 21 However, many Chartists opposed traditional recreations as demeaning and sought to encourage other forms of intellectual and physical improvement. See, for example, Brian Harrison, 'Teetoal Chartism', *History*, vol. 58, no. 193 (1973), pp. 193–217.
- 22 Malcolmson, Popular Recreations in English Society, p. 127.
- 23 G. Jobey, 'Cockfighting in Northumberland and Durham during the Eighteenth and Nineteenth Centuries', Archeologia Aeliana, vol. 5, no. 20 (1992), pp. 1–25.

- 24 Roger Munting, An Economic and Social History of Gambling in Britain and the USA, Manchester, 1996, ch. 1. Mark Clapson, A Bit of a Flutter: Popular Gambling in English Society c. 1823–61, Manchester, 1992, ch. 2.
- 25 Bailey, Leisure and Class in Victorian England, ch. 5.
- 26 Karl Marx, 'Anti-Church Movement', in Karl Marx and Frederick Engels Collected Works, Moscow, 1975–2005, vol. 14, p. 303.
- 27 Dominic Erdozain, The Problem of Pleasure: Sport, Recreation and the Crisis of Victorian Religion, Suffolk, 2010, ch. 1.
- 28 Jonathan Bayes, 'William Wilberforce: His Impact on Nineteenth-century Society', *Churchman*, vol. 108, no. 2 (1994), p. 29.
- 29 John Wigley, The Rise and Fall of the Victorian Sunday, Manchester, 1980. Brian Harrison, 'Religion and Recreation in Nineteenth-century England', Past & Present, vol. 38 (1967), pp. 98–125.
- 30 Adrian Harvey, The Beginnings of a Commercial Sporting Culture in Britain, 1793-1850, Aldershot, 2003, p. 64.
- 31 Brian Harrison, 'Animals and the State in Nineteenth-century England', *English Historical Review*, vol. 88 (1973), pp. 786–820.
- 32 As is argued by Eric Dunning and other followers of Norbert Elias. See, for example, Eric Dunning and Kenneth Sheard, *Barbarians, Gentlemen and Players*, 2nd edn, Abingdon, 2005.
- 33 John Emory (ed.), The Works of the Reverend John Wesley, London, 1831, vol. 3, p. 612.
- 34 Keith Thomas, Man and the Natural World, Allen Lane, 1983, p. 185. See also Harriet Ritvo, The Animal Estate: English and Other Creatures in the Victorian Age, Cambridge, MA, 1989.
- 35 See Richard Holt, Sport and Society in Modern France, London, 1981, pp. 107, 122, 127.
- 36 Adrian Shubert, Death and Money in the Afternoon: A History of the Spanish Bullfight, Oxford, 1999.
- 37 Jean-Jacques Rousseau, Discourse on the Origin of Inequality (Hackett edition), Indianapolis, 1992, pp. 24–5.
- 38 Reprinted in John Wain (ed.), The Oxford Library of English Poetry, vol. 2, p. 223.
- 39 Cobbett's Weekly Political Register, 28 September 1805, p. 442
- 40 There is a huge literature on this subject. A useful review can be found in Emma Vincent Macleod, 'British Attitudes to the French Revolution', *Historical Journal*, vol. 50, no. 3 (2007), pp. 689–709.
- 41 Pierce Egan's Book of Sports, no. XI (1832), p. 172.

#### 3 Sport, nationalism and the French Revolution

- 1 Pierce Egan, Boxiana, London, 1824 edition, p. i.
- 2 The gathering is described in *The York Herald, and General Advertiser*, 25 June 1814. The Blucher remark is in *Caledonian Mercury*, 25 June 1814. A description can also be found in Peter Radford, *The Celebrated Captain Barclay: Sport, Money and Fame in Regency Britain*, London, 2001, pp. 223–5.
- 3 The impetus that the French Revolution gave to nationalism across Europe is of course well documented. For an outline see E.J. Hobsbawm, *Nations and Nationalism Since 1780*, Cambridge, 1990.
- 4 Christiane Eisenberg, 'Charismatic Nationalist Leader: Turnvater Jahn', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 13, no. 1 (1996), pp. 14–27. Heikki Lempa, Beyond the Gymnasium: Educating the Middle-class Bodies in Classical Germany, Lexington, 2007, pp. 67–111.
- 5 This is often cited but rarely referenced. It comes from Jahn's 1810 work *Deutsches Volksthum* see David J. Rosenberg, *Towards a Cosmopolitanism of Self-difference: Heinrich Heine and Madame de Stael between France and Germany*, unpublished PhD thesis, University of Santa Barbara, 2008, p. 4.

- 6 Roland Naul, 'History of Sport and Physical Education in Germany', in Roland Naul and Ken Hardman (eds), Sport and Physical Education in Germany, London, 2002, pp. 15–27.
  7 William L Paker, Sport in the Western World, Illingie 1088, p. 100, 1
- 7 William J. Baker, Sports in the Western World, Illinois, 1988, p. 100-1.
- 8 See, for example, Gertrud Pfister, 'Cultural Confrontations: German Turnen, Swedish Gymnastics and English Sport', Culture, Sport and Society, vol. 6, no. 1 (2003), pp. 61–91.
- 9 Fridolín Macháček, 'The Sokol Movement: Its Contribution to Gymnastics', *Slavonic and East European Review*, vol. 17, no. 49 (1938), pp. 73–90.
- 10 Claire E. Nolte, The Sokol in the Czech Lands to 1914: Training for the Nation, London, 2002.
- 11 John Broughton, Proposals for Erecting an Amphitheatre for the Manly Sport of Boxing, London, 1 January, p. 2.
- 12 Linda Colley, Britons: Forging the Nation 1707-1837, Newhaven, CT, 2009, p. 174.
- 13 Cobbett's Weekly Political Register, 10 August 1805, p. 200.
- 14 Peter Radford, 'Lifting the Spirits of the Nation: British Boxers and the Emergence of the National Sporting Hero at the Time of the Napoleonic Wars', *Identities: Global Studies in Power and Culture*, vol. 12, no. 2 (2005), pp. 249–70.
- 15 Egan, Boxiana, p. ii.
- 16 Windham letter to A. Hudson, 17 August 1809, in *The Windham Papers*, vol. 2, London, 1913, pp. 351-2.
- 17 Peter Radford, *The Celebrated Captain Barclay*, pp. 185–6. Carl B. Cone, 'The Molineaux–Cribb Fight, 1810: Wuz Tom Molineaux Robbed?', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 9, no. 3 (Winter, 1982), pp. 83–91.
- 18 The Literary Magazine, and American Register, vol. 6 (1806), p. 257.
- 19 Sporting Magazine, November 1804, p. 84.
- 20 Blackwood's Edinburgh Magazine, vol. 6, no. 36 (March 1820), p. 610.
- 21 G.M. Trevelyan, English Social History: A Survey of Six Centuries from Chaucer to Queen Victoria, London, 1978, p. 362.
- 22 Anon., The Art of Manual Defence, London, 1799, pp. xiii-xiv.
- 23 Anon., The Complete Art of Boxing, etc., London, 1788, p. 18.
- 24 William Wordsworth, The Complete Poetical Works, London, 1888, p. 212.
- 25 Martin Johnes, 'Archery, Romance and Elite Culture in England and Wales, c. 1780–1840', *History*, vol. 89 (2004), 193–208.
- 26 For Egan, see J.C. Reid, Bucks and Bruisers: Pierce Egan and Regency England, London, 1971.
- 27 William Hazlitt, 'Merry England', in Sketches and Essays, Oxford, 1936, p. 51.
- 28 See Harold Seymour, Baseball: The Early Years, Oxford 1960, pp. 8–12; James A. Vlasich, A Legend for the Legendary: The Origin of the Baseball Hall of Fame, Wisconsin, 1990, pp. 162–8; Tony Collins, Rugby's Great Split, London, 1998, pp. 5–8; and William Baker, 'William Webb Ellis and the Origins of Rugby Football', Albion, vol. 13, no. 2 (Summer, 1981), pp. 117–30.
- 29 See D. Chatziefstathiou, 'Pierre de Coubertin: Man and Myth' and Mark Golden, 'The Ancient Olympics and the Modern: Mirror and Mirage', both in H. Lenskyj and S. Wagg (eds), *The Palgrave Handbook of Olympic Studies*, Basingstoke, 2012, pp. 15–25 and 26–42.
- 30 For an overview of early cricket literature in its historical context, see David Underdown, 'The History of Cricket', *History Compass*, vol. 4, no. 1 (2006), pp. 43–53. Derek Birley's *The Willow Wand*, London, 1979, handsomely demolishes many of cricket's long-standing myths.

## 4 The middle-class invention of amateurism

- 1 Arthur Budd, Rugby Football, London, 1899, p. 2.
- 2 This argument runs counter to that of Adrian Harvey, The Beginnings of a Commercial Sporting Culture in Britain, 1793-1850, Aldershot, 2004.

- 3 Quoted in Anon., 'Review of "Tour in England, Ireland and France in the Years 1828 and 1829" by A German Prince', *The Edinburgh Review*, vol. 54 (Dec. 1831), p. 397.
- 4 Peter Burke, Popular Culture in Early Modern Europe, London, 1978, p. 270.
- 5 Dennis Brailsford, A Taste for Diversions: Sport in Georgian England, Cambridge, 1999, p. 164.
- 6 Adrian Harvey, The Beginnings of a Commercial Sporting Culture in Britain, 1793–1850, pp. 166–7.
- 7 Quoted in Wray Vamplew, The Turf, Harmondsworth, 1975, p. 91.
- 8 Adrian Harvey, Beginnings of a Commercial Sporting Culture, p. 46.
- 9 Robert Light, 'Ten Drunks and a Parson: The Victorian Professional Cricketer Reconsidered', Sport in History, vol. 25, no. 1 (2005), pp. 60-76.
- 10 Keith A.P. Sandiford, 'Amateurs and Professionals in Victorian County Cricket', Albion, vol. 15, no. 1 (Spring, 1983), pp. 32–51; W.F. Mandle, 'The Professional Cricketer in England in the Nineteenth Century', Labour History, no. 23 (Nov. 1972), pp. 1–16; Ric Sissons, The Players: A Social History of the Professional Cricketer, London, 1988.
- 11 Eric Hobsbawm, Industry and Empire, Harmondsworth, rev. edn, 1999, p. 55.
- 12 For an overview of this period, see K.T. Hoppen, *The Mid-Victorian Generation 1846–86*, Oxford, 2000.
- 13 There is a considerable literature on the public schools in this period, most notably J.R. Honey, *Tom Brown's Universe: The Development of the Victorian Public School*, London, 1977; J.A. Mangan's *Athleticism in the Victorian and Edwardian Public School*, London, 1981; and M.J. Bradley and B. Simon (eds), *The Victorian Public School*, London, 1975.
- 14 Quoted in Lytton Strachey, *Eminent Victorians*, London, 1918 (Folio Society edition), 1986, p. 171; A.P. Stanley, *The Life and Correspondence of Thomas Arnold*, London, 1845, p. 290.
- 15 The Rugby Miscellany, no. 7 (Feb. 1846), p. 226.
- 16 W.E. Winn, 'Tom Brown's Schooldays and the Development of Muscular Christianity', Church History, vol. 29, no. 1 (1960), pp. 64–73.
- 17 For a discussion of this relationship, see, Dominic Erdozain, *The Problem of Pleasure: Sport, Recreation and the Crisis of Victorian Religion*, Suffolk, 2010.
- 18 For the original meaning of 'amateur', see, for example, Pierce Egan, *Boxiana*, London, 1824, pp. 12, 14, 15, 56, 111 and 204.
- 19 For a detailed discussion, see Richard Holt, 'The Amateur Body and the Middle-class Man: Work, Health and Style in Victorian Britain', *Sport in History*, vol. 26, no. 3 (2006), pp. 352–69.
- 20 For these and many other examples of amateur regulations, see Appendix 2 of Wray Vamplew, Pay Up and Play the Game: Professional Sport in Britain 1870–1914, Cambridge, 1988, pp. 302–7.
- 21 The process is described in Derek Birley, A Social History of English Cricket, London, 1999, pp. 101-8.
- 22 The best account of amateurism in cricket remains Derek Birley, *The Willow Wand*, London, 1979.
- 23 Frank Mitchell, 'A Crisis in Rugby Football', St James's Gazette, 24 September 1897.
- 24 For the fullest account of the debate see Dave Russell, 'From Evil to Expedient: The Legalization of Professionalism in English Football, 1884–85', in Stephen Wagg (ed.), Myths and Milestones in the History of Sport, Basingstoke, 2011, pp. 32–56.
- 25 Arthur Budd, 'The Rugby Union Game', in Football Annual, London, 1886, p. 52.
- 26 As is argued in Eric Dunning and Kenneth Sheard, Gentlemen, Barbarians and Players, 2nd edn, Abingdon, 2005.
- 27 The debate is discussed in Tony Collins, Rugby's Great Split, London, 1998, pp. 41-51.
- 28 Tony Collins, A Social History of English Rugby Union, Abingdon, 2009, pp. 37-42 and 116-21.
- 29 Some aspects of this are discussed in J.A. Mangan, *The Games Ethic and Imperialism*, Harmondsworth, 1986.

- 30 The Times, 23 December 1985.
- 31 See Eugen Weber, 'Pierre de Coubertin and the Introduction of Organized Sports in France', Journal of Contemporary History, vol. 5 (1970), pp. 3–26 and 'Gymnastics and Sports in Fin-de-Siècle France: Opium of the Classes?', American Historical Review, vol. 76 (1971), pp. 70–98.
- 32 Quoted in Eugen Weber, 'Pierre de Coubertin and the Introduction of Organized Sports in France', p. 15.
- 33 Philip Dine, French Rugby Football: A Cultural History, Oxford, 2001.
- 34 See Mike Rylance, The Forbidden Game, Brighouse, 1999.
- 35 Quoted in Elliott Gorn, The Manly Art, Ithaca, NY, 1986, p. 188.
- 36 Clifford Putney, Muscular Christianity: Manhood and Sports in Protestant America, 1880–1920, Cambridge, MA, 2003, p. 20.
- 37 Parke H. Davis, Football: The American Intercollegiate Game, New York, 1911, p. 24.
- 38 These issues are explored in J.A. Mangan and James Walvin (eds), Manliness and Morality: Middle-class Masculinity in Britain and America, 1800–1940, Manchester, 1987.
- 39 Warren Goldstein, Playing for Keeps: A History of Early Baseball, Ithaca, NY, 1989, pp. 122–3.
- 40 Michael Robidoux, 'Imagining a Canadian Identity through Sport', Journal of American Folklore, vol. 115, no. 456 (Spring, 2002), pp. 209–26.
- 41 Caspar Whitney, A Sporting Pilgrimage, New York, 1894, p. 164.
- 42 Birley, A Social History of English Cricket, p. 108.
- 43 Holt, Sport and Society in Modern France, London, 1981, p. 79.
- 44 Donal McAnallen, "'The Greatest Amateur Association in the World?" The GAA and Amateurism', in Mike Cronin, Paul Rouse and William Murphy (eds), *The Gaelic Athletic Association, 1884–2009*, Dublin, 2009, pp. 157–82.
- 45 The classic account is Michael Oriard, Reading Football, North Carolina, 1998.
- 46 Steve Pope, Patriotic Games, New York, 1997, pp. 89–90; David L. Westby and Allen Sack, 'The Commercialization and Functional Rationalization of College Football', Journal of Higher Education, vol. 157, no. 6 (Nov./Dec. 1976), p. 630.
- 47 Steve Pope, Patriotic Games, pp. 89-90.
- 48 There is a wide literature on this subject, the most recent overview being Billy Hawkins, *The New Plantation: Black Athletes, College Sports, and Predominantly White NCAA Institutions*, London, 2010.
- 49 There is a huge literature on this subject. For more recent analyses see Michael Oriard, Bowled Over: Big-time College Football from the Sixties to the BCS Era, North Carolina, 2009; Charles Clotfelter, Big-time Sports in American Universities, New York, 2011; and Taylor Branch, 'The Shame of College Sports', The Atlantic, October 2011.

#### 5 Women and the masculine kingdom of sport

- 1 L'Emancipation, 1 January 1872, quoted in Eugene Schulkind, 'Socialist Women during the 1871 Paris Commune', Past & Present, vol. 106 (1985), p. 137.
- 2 The Yorkshireman, 18 December 1889.
- 3 See, for example, Philip Mason, The English Gentleman: The Rise and Fall of an Ideal, London, 1992.
- 4 For an overview of women's sport and recreation in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries, see Catriona M. Parratt, *More Than Mere Amusement: Working-class Women's Leisure in England*, 1750–1914, Lebanon, NH, 2001. See also Nancy L. Struna, 'Gender and Sporting Practice in Early America, 1750–1810', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 18, no. 1 (Spring, 1991), pp. 10–30, and Allan Guttmann, *Women's Sports*, New York, 1991.
- 5 Dennis Brailsford, A Taste for Diversions: Sport in Georgian England, Cambridge, 1999, pp. 149.
- 6 David Underdown, Start of Play: Cricket and Culture in Eighteenth-cenury England, Harmondsworth, 2000, p. 81; Pierce Egan's Book of Sports, no. XI (1832), p. 341.
- 7 Brailsford, A Taste for Diversions, p. 143, 149.
- 8 London Journal, 31 August 1723.

- 9 The Life and Surprising Adventures of Mary Anne Talbot, in the Name of John Taylor, transcribed by Mary Anne Talbot and edited by Paul Royster, Lincoln, NE, 1809, Faculty Publications, UNL Libraries. Paper 32, http://digitalcommons.unl.edu/libraryscience/32.
- 10 Adrian Harvey, The Beginnings of a Commercial Sporting Culture in Britain, 1793-1850, Aldershot, 2003, pp. 196-7.
- 11 Sporting Magazine, July 1793, pp. 245-6.
- 12 Brailsford, A Taste for Diversions, p. 152.
- 13 Robert W. Malcolmson, Popular Recreations in English Society 1700-1850, Oxford, 1973, pp. 77-9.
- 14 This argument broadly follows that of Engels in 'The Origin of the Family, Private Property, and the State', in *Karl Marx and Frederick Engels Collected Works*, Moscow, 1975–2005, vol. 26, pp. 129–276.
- 15 Karl Marx and Frederick Engels Collected Works, vol. 4, p. 374.
- 16 On the relationship between work and masculinity, see the special issue of *Labour History Review*, vol. 69, no. 2 (2004). For a broader discussion see David D. Gilmore, *Manhood in the Making: Cultural Concepts of Masculinity*, New Haven, CT, 1990.
- 17 Teddy Roosevelt, 1900, 'The Strenuous Life', quoted in Kasia Boddy, Boxing: A Cultural History, London, 2008, p. 95.
- 18 Cobbett's Weekly Political Register, 10 August 1805, p. 197.
- 19 The New Rugbeian, vol. 3, no. 8 (Nov. 1861), pp. 296, 313.
- 20 Wakefield Express, 23 November 1872.
- 21 B.F. Robinson, Rugby Football, London, 1896, pp. 49-50.
- 22 H.H. Almond in Reverend Frank Marshall (ed.), Football: The Rugby Union Game, London, 1892, p. 55.
- 23 Paul Dimeo, 'Colonial Bodies, Colonial Sport: "Martial" Punjabis, "Effeminate" Bengalis and the Development of Indian Football', *International Journal of the History of Sport*, vol. 19, no.1 (2002), pp. 72–90.
- 24 The key work on this question remains Bruce Haley, *The Healthy Body and Victorian Culture*, Cambridge, MA, 1990.
- 25 Thomas Hughes, Tom Brown's Schooldays, OUP World's Classics edition, Oxford, 1989, pp. 218 and 233–4. See also Paul M. Puccio 'At the Heart of Tom Brown's Schooldays: Thomas Arnold and Christian Friendship', Modern Language Studies, vol. 25, no. 4 (Autumn, 1995), pp. 57–74.
- 26 Jeffrey Weeks, Sex, Politics and Society, 2nd edn, London, 1989, pp. 49-51.
- 27 Quoted in Richard Sanders, Beastly Fury: The Strange Birth of British Football, London, 2009, p. 77. See also Andy Mitchell, Arthur Kinnaird: First Lord of Football, Edinburgh, 2011.
- 28 Roy Porter and Lesley Hall, The Facts of Life, New Haven, CT, 1995, pp. 141-4.
- 29 The fullest account of this pseudo-scientific nonsense can be found in Patricia Vertinsky, *The Eternally Wounded Woman*, Manchester, 1989.
- 30 Pierre de Coubertin, Textes Choisies, ed. G. Rioux, Zurich, 1986, vol. 1, p. 261.
- 31 Kathryn Gleadle, British Women in the Nineteenth Century, Basingstoke, 2001.
- 32 Claire Goldberg Moses, French Feminism in the Nineteenth Century, Albany, 1984; Tiffany K. Wayne, Women's Roles in Nineteenth-century America, Connecticut, 2007.
- 33 Sheila Fletcher, Feminists and Bureaucrats: A Study in the Development of Girls' Education in the Nineteenth Century, Cambridge, 1980, pp. 192–217.
- 34 Gerald Gems and Gertrud Pfister, Understanding American Sports, Abingdon, 2009, ch. 11.
- 35 Henry James, The Bostonians, Digireads edition, Kansas, 2007, p. 176.
- 36 For Bergman-Osterberg see Jennifer Hargreaves, Sporting Females: Critical Issues in the History and Sociology of Women's Sports, London, 1994, pp. 74–83 and Anne Bloomfield, 'Martina Bergman-Osterberg (1849–1915): Creating a Professional Role for Women in Physical Training', History of Education, vol. 34, no. 5 (2005), pp. 517–34.
- 37 For the UFGF, see Mary H. Leigh and Thérèse M. Bonin, 'The Pioneering Role of Madame Alice Milliat and the FSFI', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 4, no. 1 (1977), pp. 72–83. For the USA, see Linda J. Borish, 'The Robust Woman and the Muscular Christian',

International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 4, no. 2 (Sept. 1987), pp. 139–54 and for Canada see Helen Lenskyj, Out of Bounds: Women, Sport and Sexuality, Toronto, 1986.

- 38 See, for example, Richard Holt, 'Golf and the English Suburb: Class and Gender in a London Club, c. 1890–c.1960', *The Sports Historian*, vol. 18, no. 1 (1998), pp. 76–89.
- 39 Rob Lake, 'Gender and Etiquette in "Mixed Doubles" Lawn Tennis 1870–1939', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 29, no. 5 (2012), pp. 691–710.
- 40 Jane George, Joyce Kay and Wray Vamplew, 'Women to the Fore: Gender Accommodation and Resistance at the British Golf Club before 1914', *Sporting Traditions*, vol. 23, no. 2 (2007), pp. 79–98.
- 41 For a discussion on middle-class women's sports in this period, see Catriona M. Parratt, 'Athletic "Womanhood": Exploring Sources for Female Sport in Victorian and Edwardian England', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 16, no. 2 (1989), pp. 140–57.
- 42 Dod awaits a full-scale biography but an outline can be found in Jeffrey Pearson, *Lottie Dod: Champion of Champions*, Birkenhead, 1989.
- 43 Katherine E. McCrone, Playing the Game: Sport and the Physical Emancipation of English Women, 1870–1914, Kentucky, 1988, pp. 133–4.
- 44 'A Few Thoughts on Working Girls', *Hockey Field*, 22 December 1910, quoted in Katherine McCrone, 'Class, Gender, and English Women's Sport, c. 1890–1914', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 18, no. 1 (Spring, 1991), p. 171.
- 45 See Jean Williams, A Game for Rough Girls?, London, 2003, pp. 25–44 and Alethea Melling, 'Ladies' Football': Gender Roles and the Socialisation of Women Football Players in Lancashire, 1917–c. 1960, unpublished PhD thesis, University of Central Lancashire, 2000.
- 46 Quoted in Catriona M. Parratt, More Than Mere Amusement, p. 204.
- 47 L'Osservatore Romano, 16 May 1934, quoted in Simon Martin, Sport Italia: The Italian Love Affair with Sport, London, 2011, p. 79.
- 48 Quoted in Jennifer Hargreaves, Sporting Females, p. 86. See Patricia Vertinsky, The Eternally Wounded Woman, p. 20, for an alternative view.
- 49 Quoted in Eugene Schulkind, 'Socialist Women during the 1871 Paris Commune', p. 137. For the Marxist movement's struggle for women's emancipation see Werner Thonessen, The Emancipation of Women: The Rise and Dedine of the Women's Movement in German Social-Democracy 1863–1933, London, 1973; and Richard Stites, The Women's Liberation Movement in Russia, Princeton, NJ, 1978.
- 50 Sheila Rowbotham, A Century of Women: The History of Women in Britain and the United States in the Twentieth Century, London, 1999.
- 51 Patricia Marks, Bicycles, Bangs, and Bloomers: The New Woman in the Popular Press, Kentucky, 1990.
- 52 David Rubinstein, 'Cycling in the 1890s', Victorian Studies, vol. 21 (1977), pp. 47-71.
- 53 The phrase is used in Holbrook Jackson, The Eighteen Nineties, London, 1913, p. 32.
- 54 David Rubinstein, 'Cycling in the 1890s', p. 61.
- 55 Richard Holt, 'Women, Men and Sport in France, c. 1870–1914: An Introductory Survey', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 18, no. 1 (Spring, 1991), p. 125.

# 6 The Victorian sporting industrial revolution

- 1 Bertolt Brecht, 'Emphasis on Sport', in John Willett (ed.), *Brecht on Theatre*, London, 1978, p. 6. The phrase 'sporting industrial revolution' is borrowed from Wray Vamplew, *Pay Up and Play the Game: Professional Sport in Britain 1870–1914*, Cambridge, 1988, p. 281.
- 2 For the growth of American football, see Michael Oriard, *Reading Football*, North Carolina, 1998. For baseball, see Harold Seymour and Dorothy Z. Seymour, *Baseball*, vols 1 and 2, New York, 1989 and 1990.
- 3 For Australian rules football, see Geoffrey Blainey, A Game of Our Own, Melbourne, 1990.
- 4 Christopher Thompson, The Tour de France: A Cultural History, Berkeley, 2006.

- 5 For a discussion on the 'sporting entrepreneur', see Stephen Hardy, 'Entrepreneurs, Organizations, and the Sport Marketplace: Subjects in Search of Historians', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 13, no. 1 (1986), pp. 14–33.
- 6 For one of the earliest discussions of sport and commodification, see John J. Stewart, 'The Commodification of Sport', *International Review for the Sociology of Sport*, vol. 22, no. 3 (1987), pp. 171–92.
- 7 See, for example, 'Letter from an Old Player', Yorkshire Post, 11 September 1895.
- 8 For more on this see Wray Vamplew, Pay Up and Play the Game, pp. 44-72.
- 9 Ric Sissons, The Players: A Social History of the Professional Cricketer, London, 1988; Rowland Bowen, Cricket: A History of its Growth and Development, London, 1970.
- 10 Quoted in David L. Westby and Allen Sack, 'The Commercialization and Functional Rationalization of College Football', *Journal of Higher Education*, vol. 157, no. 6 (Nov./Dec. 1976), p. 644.
- 11 For example, see Charles P. Korr, 'A Different Kind of Success: West Ham United and the Creation of Tradition and Community', in Richard Holt (ed.), *Sport and the Working Class in Modern Britain*, Manchester, 1990, pp. 142–58.
- 12 Warren Goldstein, Playing for Keeps: A History of Early Baseball, Ithaca, NY, 1989, p. 101.
- 13 As an example, see Tony Mason, Association Football and English Society, 1863–1915, Brighton, 1980, ch. 5, 'The Crowd'.
- 14 See Wray Vamplew, Pay Up and Play the Game, pp. 54-6.
- 15 R. Day, 'The Motivations of Some Football Club Directors: An Aspect of the Social History of Association Football, 1890–1914', unpublished MA Dissertation, University of Warwick, 1976.
- 16 See Tony Collins and Wray Vamplew, Mud, Sweat and Beers: A Cultural History of Sport and Alcohol, Oxford, 2002, p. 47.
- 17 Paul Dietschy and Antoine Mourat, 'The Motor Car and Football Industries from the early 1920s to the late 1940s: The Cases of FC Sochaux and Juventus', in Alan Bairner, Jonathan Magee and Alan Tomlinson (eds), *The Bountiful Game? Football Identities and Finances*, Aachen, 2005, pp. 43–62.
- 18 This debate is explored in Wray Vamplew, Pay Up and Play the Game, ch. 8, pp. 77–111 and in Steven Tischler, Footballers and Businessmen: The Origins of Professional Soccer in England, New York, 1981.
- 19 For soccer, see Matthew Taylor, *The Leaguers: The Making of Professional Football in England, 1900–939*, Liverpool, 2005, pp. 15–17. For baseball, Warren N. Wilbert, *The Arrival of the American League: Ban Johnson and the 1901 Challenge to National League Monopoly*, North Carolina, 2007.
- 20 For the contrast between soccer and baseball economics, see Stefan Szymanski and Andrew Zimbalist, *National Pastime: How Americans Play Baseball and the Rest of the World Plays Soccer*, Washington, DC, 2005.
- 21 G.R. Searle, A New England? Peace and War 1886–1918, Oxford, 2005.
- 22 Eric Foner, Reconstruction, New York, 2002; John W. Chambers, The Tyranny of Change: America in the Progressive Era, 1890–1920, Piscataway, NJ, 2000.
- 23 Richard Holt, 'Working-class Football and the City: The Problem of Continuity', British Journal of Sports History, vol. 3, no. 1 (1986), pp. 5–17.
- 24 Elliot Gorn and Warren Goldstein, A Brief History of American Sports, New York, 1993, pp. 64–80.
- 25 Gerald R. Gems, 'The City', in John Nauright and S.W. Pope (eds), *The Routledge Companion to Sports History*, Abingdon, 2010, pp. 51–70. See also Stephen Hardy, *How Boston Played: Sport, Recreation, and Community*, 1856–1915, 2nd edn, Memphis, 2003.
- 26 Walter Benjamin, 'The Work of Art in the Age of Mechanical Reproduction', in *Illuminations*, New York, 1968, p. 236.
- 27 See for example, Dilwyn Porter, 'Revenge of the Crouch End Vampires: The AFA, the FA and English Football's "Great Split", 1907–14', *Sport in History*, vol. 26, no. 3 (2006), pp. 406–28.

- 28 See Tony Collins, Rugby League in Twentieth-century Britain, Abingdon, 2006.
- 29 For parallels with the life of jazz musicians, see Eric Hobsbawm, *The Jazz Scene*, New York, rev. edn, 1993, p. 294.
- 30 Karl Marx, 'Wage Labour and Capital', in Karl Marx and Frederick Engels Collected Works, Moscow, 1975–2005, vol. 9, p. 203.
- 31 Jean-Marie Mayeur and Madeleine Rebirioux, The Third Republic from its Origins to the Great War, 1871–1914, Cambridge, 1988.
- 32 Jonathan Morris, 'Europe versus America', European Review, vol. 19, no. 4 (2011), p. 612.
- 33 Eugen Weber, *Peasants into Frenchmen: Modernization of Rural France, 1870–1914*, Stanford, CA, 1976.
- 34 Simon Martin, Sport Italia: The Italian Love Affair with Sport, London, 2011, p. 34.
- 35 See Michael Oriard, Reading Football, pp. 128-31.
- 36 E.H. Norman, Japan's Emergence as a Modern State: Political and Economic Problems of the Meiji Period, British Columbia, 2000.
- 37 Keiko Ikeda, 'Rysai-kembo, Liberal Education and Maternal Feminism under Fascism: Women and Sport in Modern Japan', *International Journal of the History of Sport*, vol. 27, no. 3 (March 2010), pp. 537–52.
- 38 Allen Guttmann and Lee Thompson, Japanese Sports: A History, Hawaii, 1998, pp. 142-6.
- 39 George Kirsch, 'American Cricket: Players and Clubs Before the Civil War', Journal of Sports History, vol. 11, no. 1 (1984), pp. 28–49.
- 40 Gerald Howat, 'Cricket in the United States: Puritan and Nationalist Attitudes, 1776–1893', *The Sports Historian*, vol. 14, no. 1 (1994), pp. 13–20.
- 41 George Kirsch, The Creation of American Team Sports: Baseball and Cricket 1838-72, Urbana, IL, 1989.
- 42 See Allan Guttmann, Games and Empires, New York, 1994, pp. 18-22.
- 43 As well as Oriard, *Reading Football*, see also John Rickards Betts, 'Sporting Journalism in Nineteenth-century America', *American Quarterly*, vol. 5, no. 1 (1953), pp. 39–56.
- 44 For an outline, see Raymond Williams, The Long Revolution, Harmondsworth, 1965.
- 45 Adrian Harvey, The Beginnings of a Commercial Sporting Culture, Abingdon, pp. 32, 40.
- 46 The sporting press is a relatively unexplored field. See Tony Mason, 'Sporting News, 1860–1914', in Michael Harris and Alan Lee (eds), *The Press in English Society from the Seventeenth to the Nineteenth Centuries*, London, 1986, pp. 168–86.
- 47 Paul Rouse, 'Journalists and the Making of the Gaelic Athletic Association 1884–87', Media History, vol. 17, no. 2 (2011), p. 120.
- 48 Tony Mason, 'All the Winners and the Half Times ... ', *The Sports Historian*, vol. 13, no. 1 (1993), pp. 3–13.
- 49 Michael Oriard, Reading Football, ch. 2.
- 50 Sayuri Guthrie-Shimizu, Transpacific Field of Dreams: How Baseball Linked the United States and Japan in Peace and War, Chapel Hill, NC, 2012.
- 51 Allen Guttmann and Lee Thompson, Japanese Sports, pp. 135-7.
- 52 Richard Holt, 'The Bicycle, the Bourgeoisie and the Discovery of Rural France, 1880–1914', British Journal of Sports History, vol. 2, no. 2 (1985), pp. 127–39.
- 53 Christopher Thompson, Tour de France, pp. 16-18.
- 54 Christopher Thompson, Tour de France, pp. 18-20.
- 54 Beredict Anderson, Imagined Communities: Reflections on the Origin and Spread of Nationalism, London, 1983.

# 7 Sport and the age of empire

- 1 William Mathews, Getting On in the World, Toronto, 1876, p. 61.
- 2 Allen Guttmann, The Olympics: A History of the Modern Games, Illinois, 1992, pp. 12–15. Coubertin was merely one of many nineteenth-century enthusiasts who sought to 'revive' the ancient Greek Olympics, including William Penny Brooks of Much Wenlock in England and the Greeks themselves, who organised Olympics in Athens in 1859, 1870 and 1875.

- 3 For Coubertin's vision, see John MacAloon, *This Great Symbol: Pierre de Coubertin and the Origins of the Modern Olympic Games*, Chicago, 1984.
- 4 For a useful overview of writings on sport and imperialism see, S.W. Pope, 'Imperialism', in S.W. Pope and John Nauright (eds), *The Routledge Companion to Sports History*, Abingdon, 2010, pp. 229–47.
- 5 Quoted in J.A. Mangan, The Games Ethic and Imperialism, Harmondsworth, 1986, p. 53.
- 6 There is as yet no single study of the relationship between sport and the British Empire in English; Sébastien Darbon's *Diffusion des sports et impérialisme anglo-saxon*, Paris, 2008 is currently the sole monograph on the subject.
- 7 For a rare English-language discussion of sport in the French Empire, see Philip Dine, 'Shaping the Colonial Body: Sport and Society in Algeria, 1870–1962', in Patricia M.E. Lorcin (ed.), *Algeria and France, 1800–2000: Identity, Memory, Nostalgia,* Syracuse, 2006, pp. 33–48.
- 8 See Gertrud Pfister, 'Colonialism and the Enactment of German National Identity', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 33, no. 1 (2006), pp. 59-83.
- 9 For an overview see Allan Guttmann, Games and Empires, New York, 1994.
- 10 Gerald R. Gems, The Athletic Crusade: Sport and American Cultural Imperialism, Nebraska, 2006.
- 11 Joseph A. Reaves, Taking in a Game: A History of Baseball in Asia, Nebraska, 2002.
- 12 Janice A. Beran, 'Americans in the Philippines: Imperialism or Progress through Sport?', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 6, no. 1 (1989), pp. 62–87.
- 13 Wanda Ellen Wakefield, Playing to Win: Sports and the American Military, 1898–1945, Albany, NY, 1997.
- 14 Anthony Trollope, British Sports and Pastimes, London, 1868, p. 290. For the early history of imperial cricket see Rowland Bowen, Cricket: A History of its Growth and Development, London, 1970 and Ramachandra Guha, A Corner of a Foreign Field, London, 2002.
- 15 W. Frost, 'Heritage, Nationalism, Identity: The 1861–62 England Cricket Tour of Australia', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 19, no. 4 (2002), pp. 55–69.
- 16 J.C. Davis, Official Souvenir English Team of Rugby Football Players, Sydney, 1904, p. 3.
- 17 Rugby Football: A Weekly Record of the Game, 17 November 1923, p. 273.
- 18 See J.A. Mangan, The Games Ethic and Imperialism.
- 19 On the idea of 'Pan-Britannia' see Duncan Bell, *The Idea of Greater Britain: Empire and the Future of World Order, 1860–1900*, Princeton, NJ, 2007.
- 20 William Mathews, Getting On in the World, p. 61.
- 21 Rugby News (Sydney), 3 September 1927.
- 22 Quoted in Benedict Anderson, Imagined Communities: Reflections on the Origin and Spread of Nationalism, London, 1983, p. 93.
- 23 Quoted in J.A. Mangan, 'Eton to India: The Imperial Diffusion of a Victorian Educational Ethic', *History of Education*, vol. 7, no. 2 (1978), p. 109.
- 24 For a broader discussion of the emergence of British sports in India see James Mills, 'A Historiography of South Asian Sport', Contemporary South Asia, vol. 10, no. 2 (2001), pp. 207–21.
- 25 J.A. Mangan, The Games Ethic and Imperialism, p. 185.
- 26 The literature on James is of course legion, see for example, David Renton, C.L.R. James: Cricket's Philosopher King, London, 2007.
- 27 Ramachandra Guha, 'Cricket and Politics in Colonial India', Past & Present, vol. 161 (Nov. 1998), pp. 155–90.
- 28 C.L.R. James, Beyond a Boundary, London, 1963, p. 72.
- 29 James's writings on cricket are collected in his A Majestic Innings: Writings on Cricket, London, 2006.
- 30 Quoted in Guha, A Corner of a Foreign Field, p. 61.
- 31 Quoted in Allen Guttmann, Games and Empires, p. 87.
- 32 Quoted in Guha, A Corner of a Foreign Field, p. 56.
- 33 Wanganui Chronicle, 21 May 1930.
- 34 For a useful discussion on this point, see Brian Stoddart, 'Sport, Cultural Imperialism, and Colonial Response in the British Empire', *Comparative Studies in Society and History*, vol. 30 (1988), pp. 649–73.

- 35 See Patrick McDevitt, May the Best Man Win: Sport, Masculinity, and Nationalism in Great Britain and the Empire, 1880–1935, London, 2004.
- 36 The definitive account of Bodyline remains Ric Sissons and Brian Stoddart, Cricket and Empire: The 1932–33 Bodyline Tour of Australia, London, 1984.
- 37 Vic Marks and Bill Frindall, The Wisden Illustrated History of Cricket, London, 1989, p. 110.
- 38 Anon., The Sporting English? A Commentary by a 'Man in the Street', Sydney, c. 1933, p. 18.
- 39 There is a large and vibrant literature on the GAA. For the evolution of the debate see W.F. Mandle, *The Gaelic Athletic Association and Irish Nationalist Politics, 1884–1924*, London, 1987; Mike Cronin, *Sport and Nationalism in Ireland: Gaelic Games, Soccer and Irish Identity Since 1884*, Dublin, 1999; and Mike Cronin, Paul Rouse and William Murphy (eds), *The Gaelic Athletic Association, 1884–2009*, Dublin, 2009.
- 40 See Patrick McDevitt, 'Muscular Catholicism: Nationalism, Masculinity and Gaelic Team Sports, 1884–1916', *Gender and History*, vol. 9, no. 2 (1997), pp. 262–84.
- 41 See, for example, Paul Rouse, 'Gunfire in Hayes' Hotel: The IRB and the Founding of the GAA', in Fearghal McGarry and James Mcconnel (eds), *The Black Hand of Republicanism: The Fenians and History*, Dublin, 2009, pp. 72–85.
- 42 David Leeson, 'Death in the Afternoon: The Croke Park Massacre, 21 November 1920', *Canadian Journal of History*, vol. 38, no. 1 (2003), pp. 43–67.

## 8 Unfair play: the racial politics of sport

- 1 New York Tribune, 5 July 1910. A full account is given in Randy Roberts, Papa Jack: Jack Johnson and the Era of White Hopes, New York, 1985, pp. 107–10.
- 2 Yorkshire Post, 29 November 1886; W. Cameron Forbes, 'The Football Coach's Relation to the Players', *Outing*, vol. 37, no. 3 (Dec. 1900), p. 339.
- 3 For an illustration of the change in racial attitudes see Andrew S. Curran, *The Anatomy of Blackness: Science and Slavery in an Age of Enlightenment*, Baltimore, MD, 2011.
- 4 Philip S. Foner (ed.), The Life and Writings of Frederick Douglass: Pre-Civil War Decade, 1850–60, New York, 1975, p. 129.
- 5 See, for example, the argument of Nell Irvin Painter, *The History of White People*, New York, 2010.
- 6 See Leslie Heaphy, 'Baseball and the Color Line', in Leonard Cassuto and Stephen Partridge, *The Cambridge Companion to Baseball*, Cambridge, 2011, pp. 61–75.
- 7 Sporting Life, 11 April 1891.
- 8 Sporting Life, 29 August 1908. The full story is recounted in Cait Murphy, Crazy '08: How a Cast of Cranks, Rogues, Boneheads, and Magnates Created the Greatest Year in Baseball History, New York, 2008, p. 172.
- 9 David Sampson, 'Culture, "Race" and Discrimination in the 1868 Aboriginal Cricket Tour of England', *Australian Aboriginal Studies*, no. 2, (2009), pp. 44–60.
- 10 Quoted in Greg Ryan, Forerunners of the All Blacks, Canterbury, 1994, p. 94.
- 11 Yorkshire Post, 17 March 1906.
- 12 This reflected a wider trend in elite relationships within the British Empire; see David Cannadine, Ornamentalism: How the British Saw Their Empire, Harmondsworth, 2001.
- 13 Quoted in Mark Dyreson, 'American Ideas about Race and Olympic Races from the 1890s to the 1950s', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 28, no. 2 (2001), p. 179. The whole affair is covered in detail in Susan Brownell (ed.), *The 1904 Anthropology Days and Olympic Games: Sport, Race, and American Imperialism*, Nebraska, 2008.
- 14 For the fight, see Carl B. Cone, 'The Molineaux–Cribb Fight, 1810: Wuz Tom Molineaux Robbed?', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 9, no. 3 (1982), pp. 83–91.
- 15 Kasia Boddy, Boxing: A Cultural History, London, 2008, ch. 5.
- 16 For Johnson's life, see Geoffrey Ward, Unforgivable Blackness: The Rise and Fall of Jack Johnson, London 2006.
- 17 Claude McKay, The Negroes in America, Moscow, 1923, p. 53.

- 18 For the broader cultural context of race and boxing, see Kasia Boddy, *Boxing: A Cultural History*.
- 19 Colleen Aycock and Mark Scott, Joe Gans: A Biography of the First African American World Boxing Champion, North Carolina, 2008.
- 20 The Times, 21 September 1911. For a discussion on the relationship between boxing and the early film industry, see Dan Streible, Fight Pictures: A History of Boxing and Early Cinema, California, 2008.
- 21 David J. Langum, Crossing Over the Line: Legislating Morality and the Mann Act, Chicago, 2007, pp. 179–86.
- 22 Jeffrey P. Green, 'Boxing and the "Colour Question" in Edwardian Britain: The "White Problem" of 1911', *International Journal of the History of Sport*, vol. 5, no. 1 (1998), pp. 115–19.
- 23 Chris Golby, 'A History of the Colour Bar in British Professional Boxing, 1929–48', unpublished MA thesis, University of Warwick, 1998.
- 24 Rosey E. Pool (ed.), Beyond the Blues, New Poems by American Negroes, New York, 1962, p. 81; Malcolm X with Alex Haley, The Autobiography of Malcolm X, Harmondsworth 1966, p. 103.
- 25 Jeffrey T. Sammons, "Race" and Sport: A Critical, Historical Examination', Journal of Sport History, vol. 21, no. 3 (1994), pp. 203–78.
- 26 Dean Cromwell and Al Wesson, *Championship Techniques in Track and Field*, New York, 1941, p. 6. The absurdity of these ever-changing 'scientific' racist arguments is laid to bare in Dyreson, 'American Ideas about Race and Olympic Races from the 1890s to the 1950s'.
- 27 For the shifting sands of racism in sport and society, see Ben Carrington, *Race, Sport and Politics: The Sporting Black Diaspora*, London, 2010.
- 28 Joe William Trotter Jr (ed.), The Great Migration in Historical Context, Bloomington, 1991; Peter Fryer, Staying Power – The History of Black People in Britain: Black People in Britain Since 1504, London, 1984.
- 29 Damian Thomas, 'Playing the "Race Card": U.S. Foreign Policy and the Integration of Sports', in Stephen Wagg and David L. Andrews (eds), *East Plays West: Sport and the Cold* War, Abingdon, 2006, pp. 207–21; Mary L. Dudziak, Cold War Civil Rights: Race and the Image of American Democracy, Princeton, NJ, 2000.
- 30 Leslie Heaphy, 'Baseball and the Color Line', p. 76.
- 31 Tony Mason, Passion of the People? Football in South America, London, 1995, pp. 35-6.
- 32 There is a huge literature on stacking, which extends almost without exception across all sports. As an example, see Earl Smith and Keith C. Harrison, 'Stacking in Major League Baseball', *Journal of African American Studies*, vol. 2, nos 2–3 (1996), pp. 113–29.
- 33 For a discussion on the historiography of race and sport, see John Nauright and David K. Wiggins, 'Race', in John Nauright and S.W. Pope (eds), *The Routledge Companion to Sports History*, Abingdon, 2010, pp. 148–61.

#### 9 Soccer's rise to globalism

- 1 J.B. Priestley, The Good Companions, London, 1929, p. 3.
- 2 Salvador de Madariaga, Englishmen, Frenchmen, Spaniards: An Essay in Comparative Psychology, Oxford, 1928, p. 19, I am grateful to Peter Mandler's The English National Character, New Haven, CT, 2006, p. 171, for bringing this to my attention.
- 3 Rob Hess, Matthew Nicholson, Bob Stewart and Greg de Moore, A National Game: The History of Australian Rules Football, Melbourne, 2008, ch. 1.
- 4 For the relationship between rugby and hockey, see Michel Vigneault, *La Naissance d'un sport organisé au Canada: Le hockey à Montréal, 1875–1917*, PhD thesis, L'Université Laval, 2001, pp. 72–7.
- 5 Despite, or perhaps because of, the heritage industries surrounding these sports, the are no definitive historical works on their origins.

- 6 For black South Africa, see John Nauright, Sport, Cultures, and Identities in South Africa, Leicester, 1997, ch. 3.
- 7 Peter Levine, A.G. Spalding and the Rise of Baseball: The Promise of American Sport, New York, 1987, ch. 6.
- 8 Tony Mason, 'When Professional Baseball nearly came to Britain', Revue française de civilisation britannique, vol. 10, no. 4 (1997), p. 37-46
- 9 Donald Roden, 'Baseball and the Quest for National Dignity in Meiji Japan', American Historical Review, vol. 85, no. 3 (1980), pp. 511–34.
- 10 David Goldblatt, The Ball is Round: A Global History of Football, London, 2006, p. 178.
- 11 For this early period of British soccer, see Matthew Taylor, *The Association Game*, London, 2008, chs 1 and 2.
- 12 Goldblatt, The Ball is Round, p. 118.
- 13 For the relative similarity of the early football codes, see Tony Collins, 'History, Theory and the Civilizing Process', *Sport in History*, vol. 25, no. 2 (2005), pp. 289–306.
- 14 The Lancet, 16 November 1907, p. 1402.
- 15 Bell's Life in London, 7 January 1871.
- 16 For detailed figures see Adrian Harvey, Football: The First Hundred Years, Abingdon, 2005, ch. 3.
- 17 The classic work on this period remains Tony Mason, Association Football and English Society 1863–1915, Brighton, 1980.
- 18 Tony Collins, Rugby's Great Split, London, 1998, pp. 41-2.
- 19 Dave Russell, 'From Evil to Expedient: The Legalization of Professionalism in English Football, 1884–85', in Stephen Wagg (ed.), *Myths and Milestones in the History of Sport*, London, 2012, pp. 32–56.
- 20 Tony Collins, A Social History of English Rugby Union, Abingdon, 2009, ch. 2.
- 21 Dave Russell, Football and the English, Preston, 1997, pp. 25-35.
- 22 Jules Rimet, Le Football et le rapprochement des peuples, Zurich, 1954, p. 47.
- 23 The importance of shared informal attitudes to amateurism is discussed in Collins, A Social History of English Rugby Union, pp. 147–50.
- 24 W.N. Cobbold quoted in Richard Sanders, *Beastly Fury: The Strange Birth of British Football*, London, 2009, p. 161.
- 25 Richard Holt, 'The Amateur Body and the Middle-class Man: Work, Health and Style in Victorian Britain', Sport in History, vol. 26, no. 3 (2006), pp. 352–69.
- 26 For these changes in playing styles, see Mason, Association Football, ch. 7.
- 27 For a comprehensive examination of the backgrounds of soccer's early administrators, see Simon Inglis, *League Football and the Men Who Made It*, London, 1988.
- 28 See Geoffrey Best, Mid-Victorian Britain 1851-75, London, 1979.
- 29 For example, France was not accepted as a full member of the International Rugby Board until 1978!
- 30 For a broader discussion of the British and German middle classes' attitude to sport, see Christiane Eisenberg, 'The Middle Class and Competition: Some Considerations of the Beginnings of Modern Sport in England and Germany', *International Journal of the History of Sport*, vol. 7, no. 2 (1990), pp. 265–82.
- 31 For an outline of the expansion of soccer beyond Britain, see, Christiane Eisenberg, Pierre Lanfranchi, Tony Mason and Alfred Wahl, *One Hundred Years of Football*, London, 2004, chs 2 and 3.
- 32 Kay Schiller and Chris Young, 'The History and Historiography of Sport in Germany: Social, Cultural and Political Perspectives', *German History*, vol. 27, no. 3 (2009), p. 321.
- 33 For a broader discussion of anglophilia, see Ian Buruma, Voltaire's Coconuts, or Anglomania in Europe, London, 1999.
- 34 Alfred Wahl, 'La Fédération internationale de football association (1903–30)', in Pierre Arnaud and Alfred Wahl (eds), *Sports et relations internationales*, Metz, 1994, pp. 31–45.

- 35 Daniel Gorman, 'Amateurism, Imperialism, Internationalism and the First British Empire Games', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 27, no. 4 (2010), pp. 611–34.
- 36 Quoted in Tony Mason, Passion of the People: Football in Latin America, London, 1995, p. 38.

## 10 The second revolution: sport between the world wars

- 1 Sebastian Haffner, Defying Hitler: A Memoir, London, 2002, p. 74.
- 2 Quoted in Richard Holt, Sport and Society in Modern France, London, 1981, p. 195.
- 3 Quoted in Tony Collins, 'English Rugby Union and the First World War', *The Historical Journal*, vol. 45, no. 4 (2002), p. 801.
- 4 Rupert Brooke, '1914' in Marcus Claphan (ed.) The Wordsworth Book of First World War Poetry, Wave, 1995, p. 17.
- 5 A useful summary of the emergence of sporting celebrity in the USA can be found in Michael K. Bohn, *Heroes and Ballyhoo: How the Golden Age of the 1920s Transformed American Sports*, Washington, DC, 2009.
- 6 See, for example, Mike Huggins, 'BBC Radio and Sport 1922–39', Contemporary British History, vol. 21, no. 4 (2007), pp. 491–515; Ronald A. Smith, Play-by-Play: Radio, Television, and Big Time College Sport, Baltimore, MD, 2001; and Matthew B. Karush, 'National Identity in the Sports Pages: Football and the Mass Media in 1920s Buenos Aires', The Americas, vol. 60, no. 1 (2003), pp. 11–32.
- 7 Haffner, *Defying Hitler*, p. 74. For an English-language overview of sport in the Weimar Republic see, Erik Jensen, *Body by Weimar: Athletes, Gender, and German Modernity*, New York, 2010. For Japan, see Allen Guttmann and Lee Thompson, *Japanese Sports: A History*, Hawaii, 1998, pp. 135–8.
- 8 Quoted in Alex Danchev (ed.), 100 Artists' Manifestos, Harmondsworth, 2011, p. 74 and p. 5.
- 9 James M. Laux, 'Some Notes on Entrepreneurship in the Early French Automobile Industry', French Historical Studies, vol. 3, no. 1 (1963), pp. 129–34.
- 10 David Hassan (ed.), A Case Study Analysis of the History of World Motor Sport, Abingdon, 2011; Michael L. Berger, The Automobile in American History and Culture: A Reference Guide, Westport, CT, 2001, esp. ch. 9.
- 11 The Blackshirt, 20 July 1934.
- 12 See, for example, Tony Mason and Eliza Reidi, Sport and the Military, Cambridge, 2010.
- 13 See, for example, Arnaud Waquet and Thierry Terret, 'Ballons ronds, Tommies et tranchées: l'impact de la présence britannique dans la diffusion du football-association au sein des villes de garnison de la Somme et du Pas-de-Calais (1915–18)', *Modern & Contemporary France*, vol. 14, no. 4 (2006), pp. 449–64.
- 14 Richard Holt, Sport and Society in Modern France, p. 70.
- 15 Gerd von der Lippe, 'Handball, Gender and Sportification of Body-cultures: 1900–1940', International Review for the Sociology of Sport, vol. 29, no. 2 (1994), pp. 211–34.
- 16 For a contrasting discussion of these themes, see Maarten Van Bottenburg, *Global Games*, Illinois, 2001, ch. 5.
- 17 Quoted in Holt, Sport and Society in Modern France, p. 203.
- 18 Guttmann and Thompson, Japanese Sports, pp. 130-34.
- 19 Simon Martin, Sport Italia: The Italian Love Affair with Sport, London, 2011, p. 48.
- 20 Mitchells & Butlers, *Fifty Years of Brewing*, Birmingham, 1929, p. 101. For the USA, see Steven M. Gelber, 'Working at Playing: The Culture of the Workplace and the Rise of Baseball', *Journal of Social History*, vol. 16, no. 4 (1983), pp. 3–22.
- 21 Wendy Michallat, 'Terrain de lutte: Women's Football and Feminism in "Les anneés folles", French Cultural Studies, vol. 18, no. 3 (2007), pp. 259–76.
- 22 Alethea Melling, 'Ladies' Football': Gender Roles and the Socialisation of Women Football Players in Lancashire, 1917–c.1960, unpublished PhD thesis, University of Central Lancashire, 2000 and Jean Williams, A Beautiful Game: International Perspectives on Women's Football, Oxford, 2007.

- 23 Quoted in Erik Jensen, Body by Weimar, p. 72.
- 24 Kari Fasting, Gertrud Pfister, Sheila Scraton and Benilde Vazquez, 'Women and Football – A Contradiction? The Beginnings of Women's Football in Four European Countries', European Sport History Review, vol. 1, no. 1 (1999), pp. 1–26.
- 25 Mary H. Leigh and Thérèse M. Bonin, 'The Pioneering Role of Madame Alice Milliat and the FSFI', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 4, no. 1 (1977), pp. 72–83.
- 26 Pierre de Coubertin, 'Forty Years of Olympism', in Norbert Müller (ed.), *Olympism:* Selected Writings, Lausanne, 2000, p. 704.
- 27 Florence Carpentier and Jean-Pierre Lefèvre, 'The Modern Olympic Movement, Women's Sport and the Social Order during the Inter-war Period', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 23, no. 7 (2006), pp. 1112–27.
- 28 S.W. Pope, Patriotic Games, New York, 1997, p. 128.
- 29 J.J. Matthews, 'They Had Such a Lot of Fun: The Women's League of Health and Beauty Between the Wars', *History Workshop Journal*, vol. 30, no. 1 (1990), pp. 22–54; Ina Zweiniger-Bargielowska, 'Raising a Nation of "Good Animals": The New Health Society and Health Education Campaigns in Interwar Britain', *Social History of Medicine*, vol. 20, no. 1 (2007), pp. 73–89.
- 30 Quoted in Erik Jensen, Body by Weimar, p. 138. Fujimura quoted in Keiko Ikeda, 'Rysai-kembo, Liberal Education and Maternal Feminism', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 27, no. 3 (March 2010), p. 546. For Nazi Germany see Erik Jensen, Body by Weimar. For British attitudes see Ina Zweiniger Bargielowska, Managing the Body: Beauty, Health and Fitness in Britain, 1880–1939, Oxford, 2010.
- 31 Jean-François Bouzanquet, Fast Ladies: Female Racing Drivers 1888–1970, Dorchester, 2009, pp. 22–5. I am grateful to Dr Jean Williams for bringing this to my attention.
- 32 Matthias Marschik, 'Between Manipulation and Resistance: Viennese Football in the Nazi Era', *Journal of Contemporary History*, vol. 34, no. 2 (1999), pp. 215–29
- 33 Sebastian Haffner, Defying Hitler, p. 74.
- 34 Quoted in Erik Jensen, Body by Weimar, p. 101.
- 35 Quoted in Tony Collins, A Social History of English Rugby Union, Abingdon, 2009, p. 63.
- 36 Udo Merkel, 'The Hidden Social and Political History of the German Football Association (DFB), 1900–950', *Soccer and Society*, vol. 1, no. 2 (2000), pp. 167–86.
- 37 Ulrich Hesse-Lichtenberger, Tor! The Story of German Football, London, 2003, p. 63.
- 38 The England team also gave the fascist salute before the match against Italy in Milan in May 1939. For the full background to both incidents see Peter Beck, *Scoring for Britain*, London, 1999, chs 1 and 9.
- 39 Olympic Games 1936 Official Organ of the XI Olympic Games, no. 7 (1936), p. 28.
- 40 Olympic Games News Service, no. 7 (30 March 1935), p. 1.
- 41 For a transnational exploration of the 1936 Olympics, see Arnd Kruger and William Murray (eds), *The Nazi Olympics: Sport, Politics, and Appeasement in the 1930s*, Illinois, 2003.
- 42 A pamphlet copy of this speech distributed at the games can be found in the archives of Leeds Metropolitan University. A delegation of Carnegie College, one of the constituent parts of the university, attended the 1936 Games.
- 43 Sport in Industry, March 1939, pp. 9-13.

## 11 Revolutionary sport

- 1 Pravda, 14 August 1928, quoted in James Riordan, Sport in Soviet Society, Cambridge, 1977, p. 351.
- 2 Eric Hobsbawm, Nations and Nationalism since 1780, Cambridge, 1990, p. 121.
- 3 Arbeiter Turn Zeitung, 15 August 1910, quoted in Arnd Kruger and James Riordan (eds), The Story of Worker Sport, Champaign, IL, 1996, p. 7.
- 4 James Riordan, Sport in Soviet Society, p. 33
- 5 Eugen Weber, France, Fin de Siècle, Cambridge, MA, 1986, p. 225.
- 6 Kruger and Riordan, The Story of Worker Sport, pp. 30-2.

- 7 Frank Trommler, 'Working-class Culture and Modern Mass Culture before World War I', *New German Critique*, no. 29 (1983), pp. 57–70.
- 8 Chris Waters, British Socialists and the Politics of Popular Culture, 1884–1914, Manchester, 1990.
- 9 Karl Kautsky, The Social Revolution, Chicago, 1910, p. 102
- 10 Quoted in Tony Mason, Association Football and English Society, 1863-1915, Brighton, 1980, p. 237.
- 11 Daily Worker, 17 September 1930.
- 12 V.I. Lenin, 'The Slogan of Civil War Illustrated', Collected Works, Moscow, 1974, pp. 181-2.
- 13 L. Trotsky, Where is Britain Going?, London, 1926, p. 175.
- 14 L. Trotsky, 'Vodka, the Church and the Cinema', in *Problems of Everyday Life*, New York, 1973, p. 32.
- 15 Robert Bruce Lockhart, Giants Cast Long Shadows, London, 1960, pp. 173-4.
- 16 For a full deconstruction of the Bartali myth see chapter 8 of John Foot, *Pedalare! Pedalare! A History of Italian Cycling*, London, 2011, pp. 125-44.
- 17 Robert F. Wheeler, 'Organized Sport and Organized Labour', Journal of Contemporary History, vol. 13, no. 2 (April 1978), pp. 191–210.
- 18 André Gounot, 'Sport or Political Organization? Structures and Characteristics of the Red Sport International, 1921–37', Journal of Sport History, vol. 28, no. 1 (2001), pp. 23–39.
- 19 David A. Steinberg, 'The Workers' Sport Internationals 1920–28', Journal of Contemporary History, vol. 13, no. 2 (April 1978), pp. 233–51.
- 20 For a cross-disciplinary perspective, see Mike O'Mahoney, Sport in the USSR: Physical Culture Visual Culture, London, 2006.
- 21 Susan Grant, 'The Politics and Organization of Physical Culture in the USSR during the 1920s', *Slavonic and East European Review*, vol. 89, no. 3 (2011), pp. 494–515.
- 22 Maurice Roche, 'Modernity, Cultural Events and the Construction of Charisma: Mass Cultural Events in the USSR in the Interwar Period', *International Journal of Cultural Policy*, vol. 7, no. 3 (2001), pp. 493–520.
- 23 James Riordan, Sport in Soviet Society, pp. 96-110.
- 24 James Riordan, 'Marx, Lenin and Physical Culture', Journal of Sport History, vol. 3, no. 1 (1976), pp. 152-61.
- 25 Alison Rowley, 'Sport in the Service of the State: Images of Physical Culture and Soviet Women, 1917–41', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 23, no. 8 (Dec. 2006), p. 1315.
- 26 Pravda, 14 August 1928, quoted in James Riordan, Sport in Soviet Society, p. 110.
- 27 Figures taken from Gounot, 'Sport or Political Organization? Structures and Characteristics of the Red Sport International, 1921–37', p. 24.
- 28 Kruger and Riordan, Worker Sport, p. vii.
- 29 André Gounot, 'Between Revolutionary Demands and Diplomatic Necessity: The Uneasy Relationship between Soviet Sport and Worker and Bourgeois Sport in Europe from 1920 to 1937', in Pierre Arnaud and James Riordan (eds), Sport and International Politics: The Impact of Fascism and Communism on Sport, London, 1998, pp. 184–209.
- 30 Quoted in Barbara Keys, Globalizing Sport: National Rivalry and International Community in the 1930s, Cambridge, MA, 2006, p. 165.

# 12 Sex, drugs and sport in the Cold War

- 1 John F. Kennedy, 'The Soft American', Sports Illustrated, 26 December 1960.
- 2 Dilwyn Porter and Ronald Kowalski, 'Political Football: Moscow Dynamo in Britain, 1945', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 14, no. 2 (1997), pp. 100–21.
- 3 William Murray, 'The French Workers' Sports Movement and the Victory of the Popular Front in 1936', *International Journal of the History of Sport*, vol. 4, no. 2 (1987), pp. 203–30; Gary Cross, 'Vacations for All: The Leisure Question in the Era of the Popular Front', *Journal of Contemporary History*, vol. 24, no. 4 (1989), pp. 599–621.
- 4 James Riordan, Sport in Soviet Society, Cambridge, 1977, p. 364.

- 5 Robert F. Baumann, 'The Central Army Sports Club (TsSKA): Forging a Military Tradition in Soviet Ice Hockey', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 15, no. 2 (1988), pp. 151–66.
- 6 Jennifer Parks, 'Verbal Gymnastics: Sports, Bureaucracy, and the Soviet Union's Entrance into the Olympic Games, 1946–52', in Stephen Wagg and David L. Andrews (eds), *East Plays West: Sport and the Cold War*, Abingdon, 2006, pp. 27–44.
- 7 For the importance of the Olympics to the USA see Mark Dyreson, *Crafting Patriotism: America at the Olympic Games*, Abingdon, 2008.
- 8 See for example, John Massaro, 'Press Box Propaganda? The Cold War and Sports Illustrated, 1956', Journal of American Culture, vol. 26, no. 3 (2003), pp. 361–70.
- 9 Robert Edelman, Serious Fun A History of Spectator Sports in the USSR, Oxford, 1993, pp. 51–3.
- 10 Riordan, Sport in Soviet Society, p. 132-3.
- 11 Quoted in John Bale, "Oscillating Antagonism": Soviet–British Athletics Relations, 1945– 60', in Stephen Wagg and David Andrews (eds), *East Plays West: Sport and the Cold War*, p. 89.
- 12 Paul Dimeo, Beyond Good and Evil: A History of Drug Use in Sport: 1876–1976, Abingdon, 2007, chs 4 and 5.
- 13 Dimeo, Beyond Good and Evil, ch. 2.
- 14 C.J.P. Lucas, *The Olympic Games 1904*, St Louis, 1905, pp. 51–3. I am grateful to Dr Martin Polley for bringing this quote to my attention.
- 15 See John Hoberman, Mortal Engines: The Science of Performance and the Dehumanization of Sport, New York, 1992.
- 16 Larry Sloman, Reefer Madness: The History of Marijuana in America, New York, 1998.
- 17 Verner Møller, 'Knud Enemark Jensen's Death during the 1960 Rome Olympics: A Search for Truth?', *Sport in History*, vol. 25, no. 3 (2005), pp. 452–71.
- 18 F. Sanchis-Gomar, G. Olaso-Gonzalez, D. Corella, M.C. Gomez-Cabrera and J. Vina, 'Increased Average Longevity among the "Tour de France" Cyclists', *International Journal* of Sports Medicine, vol. 32, no. 8 (Aug. 2011), pp. 644–7.
- 19 See www.baseball-reference.com for the statistics of players named in the report: http:// www.baseball-reference.com/friv/mitchell-report-players.shtml (accessed Dec. 2011). See also Adam Hadhazy, 'Do Anabolic Steroids Make You a Better Athlete?', *Scientific American*, 11 February 2009.
- 20 For the West, see for example, Joan Ryan, Little Girls in Pretty Boxes: Making and Breaking of Elite Gymnasts and Figure Skaters, London, 1996. For the UK, see Celia Brackenridge, 'Fair Play or Fair Game? Child Sexual Abuse in Sport Organisations', International Review for the Sociology of Sport, vol. 29, no. 3 (1994), pp. 287–97.
- 21 Simon Martin, Sport Italia: The Italian Love Affair with Sport, London, 2011, p. 223. See pages 229–31 for a discussion of widespread doping in Italian soccer.
- 22 For the relationship between drugs and amateur ideology see John Gleaves, 'Doped Amateurs and Clean Professionals', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 38, no. 2 (2011), pp. 237–54.
- 23 'Heavy NFL Players Twice as Likely to Die Before 50', http://sports.espn.go.com/nfl/ news/story?id=2313476 (accessed Dec. 2011).
- 24 Frank Breuckmann et al., 'Myocardial Late Gadolinium Enhancement: Prevalence, Pattern, and Prognostic Relevance in Marathon Runners', Radiology, vol. 251 (April 2009), pp. 50–7.
- 25 Jordana Bieze Foster, 'Playing for Pain: Athletes and Osteoarthritis', *BioMechanics*, February 2009, available online: http://www.jordanafoster.com/article.asp?a=/sportsmed/20060 401\_Athletes\_and%20\_osteoarthritis (accessed 16 August 2011).
- 26 Jeffrey Montez de Oca, 'The "Muscle Gap": Physical Education and U.S. Fears of a Depleted Masculinity, 1954–63', in Stephen Wagg and David L. Andrews (eds), *East Plays West: Sport and the Cold War*, pp. 123–48.
- 27 Quoted in Lindsay Sarah Krasnoff, 'The Evolution of French Sports Policy', in Richard Holt, Alan Tomlinson And Christopher Young (eds), Sport and the Transformation of Modern Europe, Abingdon, 2011, p. 70. See also Philip Dine, 'Sport and the State in Contemporary France: From La Charte des Sports to Decentralisation', Modern & Contemporary France, vol. 6, no. 3 (1998), pp. 301–11.

- 28 Quoted in Peter Beck, 'Britain and the Cold War's "Cultural Olympics": Responding to the Political Drive of Soviet Sport, 1945–58', *Contemporary British History*, vol. 19, no. 2 (2005), p. 170.
- 29 For an overview of women's sport see, for example, Susan K. Cahn, Coming on Strong: Gender and Sexuality in Twentieth-century Women's Sport, Cambridge, MA, 1994; Allen Guttmannn, Women's Sports, New York, 1991 and Susan J. Bandy, 'Gender', in John Nauright and S.W. Pope (eds), The Routledge Companion to Sports History, Abingdon, 2010, pp. 129–47.
- 30 For US women's athletics in this period, see Ying Wushanley, Playing Nice and Losing: The Struggle for Control of Women's Intercollegiate Athletics, 1960–2000, Syracuse, 2004, pp. 19–32.
- 31 Riordan, Sport in Soviet Society, p. 138.
- 32 Jim Riordan, 'The Rise, Fall and Rebirth of Sporting Women in Russia and the USSR', Journal of Sport History, vol. 18, no. 1 (1991), pp. 183–99.
- 33 Washington Post, 5 February 1968, quoted in Stefan Wiederkehr, "We Shall Never Know the Exact Number of Men who Have Competed in the Olympics Posing as Women": Sport, Gender Verification and the Cold War', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 26, no. 4 (2009), p. 560.
- 34 Quoted in Alison Turnbull, 'Woman Enough for the Games?', New Scientist, 15 September 1988, p. 61.
- 35 Quoted in Wiederkehr, 'We Shall Never Know the Exact Number ... ', p. 565.
- 36 For a full discussion see Gerald N. Callahan, Between XX and XY: Intersexuality and the Myth of Two Sexes, Chicago, 2009.
- 37 Susan K. Cahn, 'From the "Muscle Moll" to the "Butch" Ballplayer: Mannishness, Lesbianism, and Homophobia in U.S. Women's Sport', *Feminist Studies*, vol. 19, no. 2 (1993), pp. 343–68.
- 38 Time, 24 August 1936.
- 39 For the full story see Stefan Von Berg, 'Die wahre Dora', *Der Spiegel*, 14 September 2009, pp. 150–4.
- 40 Time, 10 August 1936.

## 13 Taking sides in the 1960s

- 1 Thomas Hauser, Muhammad Ali: His Life and Times, London, 1991, p. 145.
- 2 James Riordan, 'Soviet Sport and Soviet Foreign Policy', *Soviet Studies*, vol. 26, no. 3 (1974), pp. 322-43.
- 3 For the enforced end of Jesse Owens' amateur career see William J. Baker, *Jesse Owens:* An American Life, Illinois, 2006, pp. 112–18. Owens was also used by Brundage to criticise athletes proposing a boycott of the 1968 Olympics.
- 4 Pierre Lanfranchi, 'Mekloufi, un footballeur français dans la guerre d'Algérie', Actes de la recherche en sciences sociales, vol. 103 (June 1994), pp. 70–4. For a broader view, see also Pierre Lanfranchi and Alfred Wahl, 'The Immigrant as Hero: Kopa, Mekloufi and French Football', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 13, no. 1 (1996), pp. 114–27.
- 5 See C.L.R. James, Beyond a Boundary, London, 1963, pp. 225-52.
- 6 T.P. Ross, 'Sukarno's Lavish Ganefo Was Mostly Snafu', *Sports Illustrated*, 2 December 1963. See also Rusli Lutan and Fan Hong, 'The Politicization of Sport: GANEFO A Case Study', *Sport in Society*, vol. 8, no. 3 (2005), pp. 425–39.
- 7 John Nauright, Sport, Cultures, and Identities in South Africa, Leicester, 1997; Douglas Booth, The Race Game: Sport and Politics in South Africa, London, 1998; Robert Archer and Antoine Bouillon, The South African Game: Sport and Racism, London, 1982.
- 8 There is a huge amount of work on sport and apartheid. A good starting point is Robert Archer and Antoine Bouillon, *The South African Game: Sport and Racism*.

- 9 Bruce Kidd, 'The Campaign against Sport in South Africa', *International Journal*, vol. 43, no. 4 (1988), pp. 643–4; Marc Keech, 'The Ties that Bind: South Africa and Sports Diplomacy 1958–63', *The Sports Historian*, vol. 21, no. 1 (2001), pp. 71–93.
- 10 Peter Oborne, Basil D'Oliveira: Cricket and Controversy, London, 2005.
- 11 Chris Bolsmann, 'White Football in South Africa: Empire, Apartheid and Change, 1892–1977', Soccer and Society, vol. 11, no. 1 (2010), pp. 29–45.
- 12 Peter Hain, Don't Play with Apartheid: Background to the Stop the Seventy Tour Campaign, London, 1971; Trevor Richards, Dancing on Our Bones: New Zealand, South Africa, Rugby and Racism, Wellington, 1999.
- 13 Jackie Robinson with Alfred Duckett, I Never Had It Made, New York, 1972, p. 12.
- 14 Rickey quoted in Elliott Gorn and Warren Goldstein, A Brief History of American Sports, New York, 1993, p. 215.
- 15 Quoted in Leslie Heaphy, 'Baseball and the Color Line', in Leonard Cassuto and Stephen Partridge, *The Cambridge Companion to Baseball*, Cambridge, 2011, p. 78.
- 16 For the background, see Harry Edwards, The Revolt of the Black Athlete, New York, 1969.
- 17 Thomas Hauser, Muhammad Ali: His Life and Times, p. 145.
- 18 As indeed had the hero of Alan Sillitoe's 1959 story, and 1962 film, *The Loneliness of the Long Distance Runner*, London, 1959.
- 19 Oakland Tribune, 26 September 1967.
- 20 Curt Flood and Richard D. Carter, The Way It Is, New York, 1971, p. 236.
- 21 Quoted in Brad Snyder, A Well-paid Slave: Curt Flood's Fight for Free Agency in Professional Sports, New York, 2006, p. 187.
- 22 Matthew Taylor, The Association Game, London, 2008, pp. 224-33.
- 23 John Harding, For the Good of the Game: Official History of the Professional Footballers Association, London, 1998.
- 24 Lee Lowenfish, The Imperfect Diamond: A History of Baseball's Labor Wars, New York, 1991.
- 25 Charles P. Korr, The End of Baseball as We Knew It: The Players Union, 1960–81, Illinois, 2002.
- 26 Stephen Wagg, "Time Gentlemen Please": The Decline of Amateur Captaincy in English County Cricket', Contemporary British History, vol. 12, no.2 (2000), pp. 31–59.
- 27 Kevin Jeffreys, 'The Triumph of Professionalism in World Tennis: The Road to 1968', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 26, no. 15 (2009), pp. 2253–69.
- 28 Ulrich Hesse-Lichtenberger, Tor! The Story of German Football, London, 2003, p. 146.

# 14 The revolution is being televised

- 1 Quoted Stanley J. Baran, 'Sports and Television', in Scott R. Rosner and Kenneth L. Shropshire (eds), *The Business of Sports*, Ontario, 2004, p. 143.
- 2 Richard Haynes, 'A Pageant of Sound and Vision: Football's Relationship with Television, 1936–60', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 15, no.1 (1998), pp. 211–26.
- 3 Jeff Neal-Lunsford, 'Sport in the Land of Television: The Use of Sport in Network Prime-time Schedules 1946–50', *Journal of Sport History*, vol. 19, no. 1 (1992), pp. 56–76.
- 4 US figures from Elliot Gorn and Warren Goldstein, A Brief History of American Sports, New York, 1993, p. 238. European figures from Garry Whannel, Fields in Vision: Television Sport and Cultural Transformation, London, 1992, p. 71.
- 5 John Horne, 'Sport and the Mass Media in Japan', Sociology of Sport Journal, vol. 22, no. 4 (2005), pp. 415–32
- 6 Anne Cooper-Chen, Mass Communication in Japan, Iowa, 1997, ch. 7.
- 7 Richard Haynes, 'The BBC, Austerity and Broadcasting the 1948 Olympic Games', International Journal of the History of Sport, vol. 27, vol. 6 (2010), pp. 1029–46.
- 8 IOC, The IOC Official Olympic Companion: The Complete Guide to the Games, Virginia, 1996, p. 473.
- 9 Stefan Szymanski and Andrew S. Zimbalist, National Pastime: How Americans Play Baseball and the Rest of the World Plays Soccer, Washington, DC, 2005, pp. 154–9.

- 10 Robert V. Bellamy Jr, 'Impact of the Television Marketplace on the Structure of Major League Baseball', *Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media*, vol. 32, no. 1 (1988), pp. 73–87.
- 11 John Slater, 'Changing Partners: The Relationship Between the Mass Media and the Olympic Games', in Robert K. Barney, Kevin B. Wamsley, Scott G. Martyn and Gordon H. MacDonald (eds), *Fourth International Symposium for Olympic Research*, Ontario, 1998, pp. 49–68.
- 12 Joan M. Chandler, Television and National Sport, Illinois, 1988.
- 13 Christopher Thompson, *The Tour de France: A Cultural History*, Berkeley, 2006, pp. 39–49; Fabien Wille, 'The Tour de France as an Agent of Change in Media Production', *International Journal of the History of Sport*, vol. 20, no. 2 (2003), pp. 128–46.
- 14 Gary Whannel, 'The Unholy Alliance: Notes on Television and the Remaking of British Sport 1965–85', *Leisure Studies*, vol. 5, no. 2 (1986), pp. 129–45.
- 15 Benjamin G. Rader, In Its Own Image: How Television Has Transformed Sports, New York, 1984.
- 16 Gary Whannel, 'Television and the Transformation of Sport', Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, vol. 625, no. 1 (2009), pp. 205–18.
- 17 Bob Stewart, 'Seeing is Believing: Television and the Transformation of Australian Cricket, 1956–75', Sporting Traditions, vol. 22, no. 1 (2005), pp. 39–56.
- 18 The best account of Packer's coup d'etat is Gideon Haigh, *The Cricket War*, Melbourne, 1993.
- 19 Tony Collins, A Social History of English Rugby Union, Abingdon, 2009, pp. 202-5.
- 20 Sydney Morning Herald, 16 October 2003.
- 21 Stephen Dobson and John Goddard, *The Economics of Football*, 2nd edn, Cambridge, 2011, pp. 171-8.

#### 15 Winners and losers: sport in the New World Order

- 1 Bertolt Brecht, 'Parade of the Old New', in Poems 1913-56, London, 1987, p. 323.
- 2 The Independent, 16 October 1996.
- 3 Sources: USA: http://tvbythenumbers.zap2it.com/2009/01/18/historical-super-bowltv-ratings/11044/ (accessed August 2011); UK: http://www.barb.co.uk/facts/since1981 (accessed August 2011); Germany: http://community.junar.com/datastreams/20477/ most-watched-telecasts-germany/ (accessed August 2011).
- 4 For soccer, See David Conn, *The Football Business*, Edinburgh, 2nd edn, 2002. For the NFL see Michael Oriard, *Brand NFL*, North Carolina, 2010. For rugby, see Collins, *A Social History of English Rugby Union.*
- 5 For India, see Prashant Kidambi, 'Hero, Celebrity and Icon: Sachin Tendulkar and Indian Public Culture', in Jeff Hill and Anthony Bateman (eds), *The Cambridge Companion to Cricket*, Cambridge, 2011, pp. 187–202.
- 6 Robert K. Barney, Stephen R. Wenn and Scott G. Martyn, Selling the Five Rings: The International Olympic Committee and the Rise of Olympic Commercialism, Salt Lake City, 2004.
- 7 Garry Whannel, 'Television and the Transformation of Sport', Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, vol. 625, no. 1 (2009), pp. 205–18.
- 8 For the origins and use of Lombardi's saying, see Steven J. Overman, "Winning Isn't Everything. It's the Only Thing": The Origin, Attributions and Influence of a Famous Football Quote', *Football Studies*, vol. 2, no. 2 (1999), pp. 77–99.
- 9 Sean Mehegan, 'ESPN's New Message: Sports Is not a Metaphor for Life, Sports Is Life. So Name Your Child ESPN', *New York Times*, 19 December 2002.
- 10 Tom Wolfe, Bonfire of the Vanities, New York, 1987, p. 64 and passim.
- 11 Maarten van Bottenburg, 'Thrown for a Loss? (American) Football and the European Sport Space', *American Behavioral Scientist*, vol. 46, no. 11 (2003), pp. 1550–62.
- 12 See, for example, Bente O. Skogvang, 'African Footballers in Europe', in C.J. Hallinan and S.J. Jackson (eds), *Social and Cultural Diversity in a Sporting World*, Bingley, 2008, pp. 33–41, and Paul Darby, Gerard Akindes, Matthew Kirwin, 'Football Academies and

the Migration of African Football Labor to Europe', Journal of Sport and Social Issues, vol. 31, no. 2 (2007), pp. 143-61.

- 13 The Guardian, 22 November 2011.
- 14 Yves Pallade, Christoph Villinger and Deidre Berger, Antisemitism and Racism in European Soccer, Berlin, 2007.
- 15 For a journalist's account of these developments, see Colin Cameron, You Bet: The Betfair Story and How Two Men Changed the World of Gambling, London, 2009.
- 16 Glenn Dickey, 'Just Win, Baby': Al Davis and his Raiders, New York, 1991, p. 147.
- 17 Quoted in The Guardian, 12 July 2011.
- 18 WADA, Q&A: Whereabouts Requirements, undated pdf at http://www.wada-ama. org/rtecontent/document/qa\_whereabouts\_requirements\_en.pdf (accessed Dec. 2012).
- 19 UCI Cycling Anti-Doping Foundation, The Biological Passport and the UCI's Anti-Doping Measures, Aigle, 2008.
- 20 'Cleaners to Act as Doping Spies at London Olympics', The Guardian, 4 October 2011.
- 21 Jo Tuckman, 'It's a Man's Game', The Guardian, 5 January 2005.
- 22 The Guardian, 17 September 2009.
- 23 IAAF, Competition Rules 2010–11, Monaco, 2009, p. 112; IOC, 'IOC Approves Consensus with Regard to Athletes who Have Changed Sex', press release, 18 May 2004, www.olympic.org/media?articleid=56234; IOC, 'IOC Addresses Eligibility of Female Athletes with Hyperandrogenism', press release, 5 April 2011, http://www.olympic.org/medical-commission?articleid=124006 (both accessed Sept. 2011).
- 24 For an exhaustive discussion of the issue, see Gerald N. Callahan, *Between XX and XY: Intersexuality and the Myth of Two Sexes*, Chicago, 2009.
- 25 Thomas Hughes, Tom Brown's Schooldays, OUP World's Classics edition, Oxford, 1989, pp. 233–4.
- 26 Jeré Longman, 'In African Women's Soccer, Homophobia Remains an Obstacle', New York Times, 21 June 2011.
- 27 The fullest account of these events can be found in Elena Poniatowska, *Massacre in Mexico*, Missouri, 1991.
- 28 R. Gruneau and R. Neubauer, 'A Gold Medal for the Market: The 1984 Los Angeles Olympics, the Reagan Era, and the Politics of Neoliberalism', in S. Wagg and H. Lensyi (eds), *The Palgrave Handbook of Olympic Studies*, London, 2012.
- 29 Helen Lenskyi, Inside the Olympic Industry: Power, Politics, and Activism, New York, 2000, pp. 108–12.
- 30 The Province (British Columbia), 8 October 2008.
- 31 David Lyon, Surveillance Society: Monitoring Everyday Life, Milton Keynes, 2001, pp. 51–8.
- 32 Gabriel Kuhn, Soccer versus the State, Oakland, CA, 2011, pp. 68-9.
- 33 The Guardian, 26 April 2011.
- 34 Andrew Rose and Mark Speigel, 'The Olympic Trade Effect', *Finance and Development*, vol. 47, no. 1 (March 2010), pp. 12–13.
- 35 Karl Marx and Frederick Engels, 'Manifesto of the Communist Party (1848)', in Karl Marx and Frederick Engels Collected Works, Moscow, 1976, vol. 6, p. 487.

#### Conclusion: what future for sport?

- 1 Perhaps the best example of this view can be found in Dave Zirin, Bad Sports: How Owners Are Ruining the Games We Love, New York, 2010.
- 2 Jean-Marie Brohm, Sport: A Prison of Measured Time, London, 1987; Marc Perelman, Barbaric Sport: A Global Plague, London, 2012.
- 3 See, for example, Michelle Alexander, The New Jim Crow, New York, 2010.
- 4 David Wiggins, The Unlevel Playing Field: A Documentary History of the African American Experience in Sport, Illinois, 2003, p. 438; The Times, 16 August, 2008; Ed Smith, Luck, London, 2012, pp. 27–30.